TOWN OF SEABROOK

SELECTMEN'S MEETING

APRIL 17, 2023

Present: Theresa A. Kyle

10:30AM

Srinivasan "Ravi" Ravikumar

Harold F. Eaton

William M. Manzi, III

Mrs. Kyle opened the meeting at 10:33AM.

Mrs. Kyle advised the audience there would be no public participation until the end of the meeting. She said the board implemented a policy and if someone wants to be on the agenda the request with all pertaining documents need to be in by Wednesday prior to the meeting. The new policy will be put online.

MEETING - NEW BUSINESS LICENSES

BJ's Wholesale Gas Station - Patrick Notriba was present to answer questions. Wayne Morrill from Jones & Beach Engineers was present and said they have worked with the town to make this new business work and they are ready to answer any questions.

Ravi asked about the propane and Patrick Notriba said they do sell propane, but it is not part of the gas station. traffic coming in and out was a hot topic and Ravi asked how it has been. Patrick Notriba commented that they have not received any complaints from the neighbors but if they do they will work with them.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle

To approve and sign the

Second: Ravi

new business license.

Unanimous

Old Towne Animal Hospital - nothing changing just the ownership of the business.

Theresa A. Kyle MOTION:

To approve and sign the

Second: Ravi new business license.

Unanimous

Granted Hands - Marlene Grant was present and said they serve residents in their homes.

MOTION:

Theresa A. Kyle

To approve and sign the

Second: Ravi

Unanimous

new business license.

Bar 17 Grill - Theresa Robinson was present and said this is a change of ownership with an expanded menu of food offering. There was discussion on the parking and Theresa Robinson said she noticed a lot of customers park in the bank at night and they haven't received any complaints.

Theresa A. Kyle To approve and sign the MOTION:

Second: Ravi new business license.

Unanimous

MEI Rigging & Crating - Pamela Laroche said this is a storage facility and no chemicals are stored here. The rigging company is for large equipment.

Theresa A. Kyle MOTION: To approve and sign the

Second: Ravi new business license.

Unanimous

Ernie's Seaside - Vincent Iacozzi said this is the former Castaway's site and they have made significant renovations to the property. The top deck will be closed for the time being with only use by private parties. There is no anticipation of music outside and the only firepit would be the one that exists today. Vincent Iacozzi commented that the town staff, including the town manager's office, have been very helpful.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle To approve and sign the new business license. Second: Ravi

Unanimous

Makor Windjammer LLC - Chris Wyett was present and said they are housing providers. They will continue to operate as is with 72 units that are 1&2 bedrooms. They will be making some minor physical changes, but the major improvement is the resident living.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle To approve and sign the Second: Harold F. Eaton new business license.

Unanimous

DISCUSSION - BEACH WALKWAYS & MOBI MATS

Mr. Eaton asked if they could address these as 2 separate items. There are 3 mats presently stored at DPW but owned by the beach village district. Mrs. Kyle commented they have received good news to install the mats. She would like to have a meeting with the commissioners to place the mats.

Mrs. Kyle would like to see the mats donated to the town and the town accept them so they can work with the beach commissioners to plan where they are placed.

Ravi would like to see the mats installed and maintained by volunteers without involving town employees. He said the civic association maintains the walkways and could continue with the mats. Mr. Eaton agrees with Ravi on the installation of the mats after watching the video. He would like the ownership to remain with the civic association but would like DPW to oversee the installed mats.

MOTION: Ravi

Second: Harold F. Eaton

Unanimous

To allow the volunteers to install and maintain the Mobi mats and once installation is complete have the BOS & DPW inspect to ensure they are safe.

Mr. Eaton said he spent time at the beach walking the walkways and he was satisfied with several of them being that they are beach walkways. There were a couple that had steep inclines and he suggested some sort of grip tape be put on the planks to help with traction. There were several walkways with some planks that need to be replaced. Nashua Street has several planks that need to be replaced. Mr. Eaton said the Andover Street walkway is in the worst shape. He would like to see if there is any permit required to remove sand from the beach walkways and he himself will volunteer to remove the sand as he would like to keep this a volunteer effort.

Vicki Sawyer said the benches are dug out by the civic association and done on a volunteer basis. She said she does have permission from the state to clear the sand and cut back some of the invasive species and has a list of what can be done.

Vicki Sawyer said there is a bench program, but the benches are on a freeze. She explained how a family can sponsor a bench in honor of a loved one. She said there is a whole process for putting together the bench. This is a sponsorship program. resident who sponsors a bench does not own the bench.

Ravi said the walkway at Andover Street is in the greatest need of repair. He said both houses on each side are in process of being rebuilt and will be brought back into compliance with the town boundaries. He feels that they could address this walkway and reset it with these 2 property owners while this work is being done.

Mrs. Kyle said there is a lot that needs to be considered with the actual size of the walkways. There was discussion on the permission needed to clear the walkway on Andover Street.

There was discussion on the Mobi mats and what streets they would be placed on. The motion made by Ravi was to allow the volunteers to place them. Ravi felt they had been working on this and didn't want to binvolved in regulating where they are placed.

Bill Howley said he would solicit volunteers to get the mats from DPW over to the beach village district and rolled out.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle Second: Harold F. Eaton

Unanimous

To give Bill Howley the authority to solicit volunteers to place the Mobi mats and select the locations where they will be placed.

Henry Boyd said he looked at the Andover Street walkway as requested. The 2 property owners have severely encroached on town property. He spoke about the permitting process and the involvement of the town. There is restoration being done to the town property and some survey work needs to be done and he will volunteer his expertise and propose a plan. Henry Boyd said they will need to complete a dredge & fill application with DES. In order to plant the beach grass, it needs an expert but cannot be done after April or before October.

Mr. Manzi asked if the immediate goal would be to eradicate the invasive shrubs and would it be done under Henry Boyd's supervision. Mrs. Kyle said without looking at the area she is not comfortable voting for this.

Henry Boyd spoke a little more about the application process. The board will visit the site and come back to a meeting to make a motion on this topic.

Bill Howley suggested they take up the coastal resiliency grant as it may help with this topic of discussion.

Mrs. Kyle commented about the construction at the beach and the complaints she has heard. She indicated to the chief some of the complaints she's heard. She would like to come up with some type of plan for the construction vehicles. Chief Walker said a lot of this should be discussed with the contractor during the permitting process. He also said if they are working in the right-of-way, they do require a police detail. The board feels during the permitting process there should be a list of dos and don'ts, so everyone is aware. This can be addressed in a meeting with the beach commissioners.

Mr. Eaton said the public pier on River Street is a complaint he's received numerous calls on. Chief Walker would need to look at the ordinance as some of it is seasonal only. He said everything needs to be properly posted. They are in that season so he will work with DPW to ensure that all the signs are up. Mr. Manzi commented that he believes the pier issue was made year-round by the board a couple years ago so there should be no issues with seasonal. Ravi requested that the chief issue a follow up to what he is working on from this meeting, so it is not forgotten waiting for the next meeting.

MONTHLY MEETING - POLICE CHIEF

Police Chief Brett Walker was present for his monthly report (see attached). There was discussion on the overall drugs in the town. Mr. Eaton asked if the chief had numbers on the ages of those selling and using drugs in town. Chief Walker responded that is a broad spectrum, but he could get him the statistics.

Chief Walker said here is a D.A.R.E. program for the school and Officer Dietenhofer is the resource officer assigned and is trained to teach this program. Chief Walker said in an officer's daily routine they if they see children outside playing, they will stop and engage with them to make a presence and faces known.

MEETING - COASTAL RESILIENCY GRANT

Madeline Dionno and Rayann Dionne were present to discuss the grant application. This would be to evaluate the beach walkways for safety and beach habitat. They would look for public outreach and hold public forums. This is for a study only, there would be no construction done.

Madeline Dionno explained what they are looking for today and said the application is due by May 26. If selected a more comprehensive proposal would be due by July 31.

Mr. Eaton asked about the dune grass previously discussed. Rayann Dionne said she would need to look into this with UNH and DES to see if there is sufficient amount at the donor site.

MOTION: Ravi

Second: Harold F. Eaton

Unanimous

To authorize the RPC to accept the town and continue working to complete the application

MEETING - BEACH PARKING PLACARDS

Ravi read the current policy into the record (see attached). Mr. Eaton said part of his time at the beach he walked and drove around the streets at the beach. He is concerned that there are several homes that have paved or stone to the area that is considered parking for residents. He said a resident actually came out to tell him that he could not park in front of his home. He said parking at the beach is a huge issue. Mr. Eaton stated several homes clearly have room to park in the driveway yet they opt to park a vehicle in one of the parking spaces on the street so there is one less space for other residents to park.

Ravi said the first issue is the property owner making a larger driveway than allowed so it appears you cannot park in front of that home. The second issue is people who have a driveway park in a spot to eliminate a space for others. Ravi said everyone who registers a vehicle in town can park anywhere on the street where parking is allowed. The placards are really for guests who are visiting the beach property owner or an in-town property owner.

Mr. Manzi commented that the rule is that driveways can only be 20-feet wide, but several property owners have made the driveway larger. He said the homeowner cannot tell you that you cannot park if there is more than 20-feet of driveway.

Ravi feels it would be better if there were markings to show where the 20-foot driveway is and where the space is to allow for parking. He feels this needs to have further discussion at the next meeting due to time constraints today they should just discuss the placards. Mrs. Kyle said they should have a meeting to discuss just parking at the beach.

Vicki Sawyer said she sent an email to the board to change the placard policy for multi-family units. They feel that as property owners of a multi-unit they should be able to request an additional placard free of charge.

SELECTMEN'S MEETING

-7*-*

APRIL 17, 2023

MOTION: Ravi

Second: Theresa A. Kyle

Unanimous

To approve and extend

the parking policy

going forward.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle Second: Harold F. Eaton

Unanimous

To move the meeting with Henry Boyd on Lower Collins Street

to the next meeting.

PREVIOUS MINUTES - MARCH 20 NON-PUBLIC, MARCH 28 PUBLIC & NON-PUBLIC, APRIL 3 PUBLIC AND APRIL 10 PUBLIC

Ravi said he has comments on the April 10 meeting regarding the catch basin feasibility study, self-insure medical plan and to add the word "online" to the motion on page 3.

Ravi said there was discussion on the email alias and fees for the departments. Mr. Manzi explained there was a small issue, but it is being addressed and will be resolved this week.

Ravi brought up the previous discussion on the indigents in town. Mrs. Kyle commented that the human service agencies help the indigents, but Ravi did not want those agencies on the ballot. Mr. Manzi said there would be a presentation on this.

Ravi suggested having a meeting next Monday, April 24.

MOTION: Theresa A. Kyle Second: Ravi

Unanimous

To recess to non-public at 12:45PM and return to public session at 1:45PM

NON-PUBLIC SESSION

MOTION: Harold Eaton

Second: Theresa A. Kyle

Unanimous

To go into non-public session at 12:50PM under RSA 91-A:3, II (e) legal.

Roll call:

Mrs. Kyle - yes

Ravi – yes

Mr. Eaton - yes

Board reconvened to public session at 1:31PM.

ABATEMENTS

Samuel Patterson - 98 Washington Street - \$108.64 Jessica & Bradlee Harris - 83 Washington Street - \$150.97 Noci Lek - 920A Lafayette Road - \$27.08

APRIL 17, 2023

MOTION: Ravi

avi To approve and sign all

Second: Harold F. Eaton abatements.

Unanimous

MOTION: Ravi To adopt the minutes of

Second: Harold F. Eaton 3/20 non-public, 3/28 Unanimous public & non-public,

4/3 public and 4/10 public with correction.

6 ELDERLY EXEMPTIONS

MOTION: Ravi To approve and sign all

Second: Harold F. Eaton elderly exemptions.

Unanimous

VETERAN EXEMPTIONS

Terry Lee Revoc Trust - 18 New Zealand Road David Cataldo - 171 Lower Collins Street Bradford Baker - 18 Belgian Drive

Karen Fisher - 3 Woodland Avenue

MOTION: Ravi To approve and sign all

Second: Harold F. Eaton veteran exemptions.

Unanimous

Ravi commented he has a planning board meeting this evening.

Mrs. Kyle said she attended the beach commissioners' meeting.

Mr. Manzi asked the board if they were going to schedule a visit to the Andover Street walkway. The board will get back to him about the meeting by Wednesday, April 19.

MOTION: Ravi To adjourn the meeting

Second: Harold F. Eaton at 1:38PM.

Unanimous

Meeting adjourned at 1:38PM.

Minutes taken by Kelly J. O'Connor.

Approved and endorsed:

Harold F. Eaton, Clerk

Date:	

TOWN OF SEABROOK BOARD OF SELECTMEN

AGENDA

April 17, 2023

Open Meeting at 10:30 A.M.

TURN CELL PHONES TO VIBRATE OR OFF PLEASE PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

MEETING

1.) Meeting - New Business Licenses

BJ's Wholesale Gas Station

AVPM NH PC 3 LLC

Granted Hands LLC

Bar 17 Grill

MEI Rigging & Crating LLC

Ernie's Seaside

Makor Windjamer, LLC

- 2.) Discussion Beach Walkways-Mats
- 3.) Monthly Meeting Police Chief
- 4.) Meeting RPC Coastal Resiliency Grant Application
- 5.) Meeting 2023 Parking Placard Policy
- 6.) Meeting Henry Boyd Lower Collins Street

NEW BUSINESS

- 1.) Question of approving previous minutes of March 20 non-public, March 28 public & non-public, April 3 public and April 10 public.
- 2.) Question of approving abatements for Samuel Patterson 98 Washington Street \$108.64, Jessica & Bradlee Harris 83 Washington Street \$150.97 and Noci Lek 920A Lafayette Road \$27.08.
- 3.) Question of approving 6 elderly exemptions.
- 4.) Question of approving veteran exemptions for Terry Lee Revoc Trust 18 New Zealand Road, David Cataldo 171 Lower Collins Street, Bradford Baker 18 Belgian Drive and Karen Fisher 3 Woodland Avenue.

QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

Board of Selectmen on any boards and/or committee meetings they have attended

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

NON-PUBLIC SESSION – 1PM RSA 91-A:3, II (e) legal